

Committee of the Whole (1) Report

DATE: Tuesday, January 19, 2021 WARD(S): 2

TITLE: HIGHWAY 427 EXPANSION - JOHN LAWRIE STREET LEGAL AGREEMENT AMENDMENT

FROM:

Nick Spensieri, Deputy City Manager, Infrastructure Development

ACTION: DECISION

Purpose

To seek Council authorization to amend the agreement between the Ministry of Transportation and the City to facilitate construction cost revisions for the modified design of the future John Lawrie Street underpass at Highway 427 crossing, in Planning Block 59.

Report Highlights

- John Lawrie Street (formerly known as Street 'A') Environmental Assessment Study (EA) was approved in 2015 and included an underpass at the crossing of future Highway 427
- City and MTO entered into an agreement in 2017 which included the construction cost for the John Lawrie Street bridges by MTO as part of the Highway 427 Extension, including long-term maintenance costs
- As a result of design changes, the capital cost estimate for the two crossing structures was reduced from \$8.9 million for a 42m span, to \$6.8 million for a 27.6m span
- Construction of the Highway 427 extension from Highway 7 to Major Mackenzie Drive is set for substantial completion shortly

Recommendations

- That the Mayor and the City Clerk be authorized to enter into an amending agreement to amend the Agreement dated February 3, 2017, between the Ministry of Transportation of Ontario and the City, in accordance with the terms and conditions as outlined within this report from the Deputy City Manager, Infrastructure Development, in a form satisfactory to Legal Services; and
- 2. That all necessary by-laws be enacted.

Background

Highway 427 Extension Transportation Corridor EA was approved in 2010

In October 2010, the Ministry of Transportation of Ontario (MTO) received approval of the Environmental Assessment for the extension of Highway 427 from its then terminus at Highway 7 to Major Mackenzie Drive West. The approved EA recommended a 6.6-km extension and the construction of three new interchanges at Langstaff Road, Rutherford Road and Major Mackenzie Drive West as well as protection for a dedicated transitway along the west side of the extension and three transitway stations.

West Vaughan Employment Secondary Plan was approved in 2014

In 2014, the Ontario Municipal Board (OMB) approved the West Vaughan Employment Secondary Plan (WVESP), which established the framework for employment growth on the lands generally west of Highway 27, including the Planning Block 59. The WVESP identifies a network of collector roads that are needed to support the planned employment growth, and to provide connectivity in the City's transportation system. This planned road network includes proposed east-west collector road (John Lawrie Street, formerly known as Street "A") that extends from the existing intersection of Trade Valley Drive and Huntington Road through Block 59 to the intersection of Martin Grove Road and Highway 27.

The John Lawrie Street - Highway 427 crossing structures were constructed in conjunction with the Highway 427 Extension project

In 2014, the MTO commenced the design process for the extension of Highway 427 from the current terminus at Highway 7 to Major Mackenzie Drive West. For constructability reasons it was identified that the John Lawrie Street crossing structures at the future Highway 427 should be constructed in conjunction with the highway project. As such, John Lawrie Street was directly impacted by the Highway 427 extension. The MTO staff advised that they could consider including the John Lawrie Street crossing structures in the highway construction project if the City could secure all the necessary approvals, property and funding by early summer 2015.

John Lawrie Street Environmental Assessment was approved in summer 2015

Shortly after the WVESP was approved by the OMB, the Block 59 Landowners submitted a Block Plan including supporting Master Environmental Servicing Plan to facilitate necessary review by staff and external agencies. Given the potential social, environmental and economic impacts related to the construction of this collector road, it was identified early in the Block Plan process that a Municipal Class Environmental Assessment was required to ascertain the preferred design and alignment of John Lawrie Street through the block.

The Environmental Assessment study identified three underpass crossing structures at the future Highway 427 (one northbound, one southbound and the future transitway), with a bridge a span of 42 metres

In May 2014, the City and the Block 59 Landowners Group, as co-proponents initiated the John Lawrie Street (formerly known as Street 'A') Schedule 'C' Municipal Class EA, in conjunction with the planning process for Block 59. The EA study identified three (3) underpass crossing structures at the future Highway 427 (one northbound, one southbound and the future transitway), with a bridge span of 42 metres (see General Arrangement drawing in Attachment 1) to make place for a 26-m right of way with two lanes in each direction, sidewalks and side slopes. A 350-m section of the road from Highway 27/Martin Grove Road westwards was planned in conjunction with the development approvals for the Fed Ex Distribution Centre and built in 2016.

In June 2015, the City and the Block 59 Landowner Group filed the EA and confirmed the preferred alignment for John Lawrie Street (see Attachment 2). The Environmental Assessment study for the John Lawrie Street was approved in Summer 2015.

An agreement between the MTO and the City with regards to the capital cost of the John Lawrie bridge was signed in February 2017

Following the John Lawrie Street EA approval, the City made an official request to the MTO in October 2015 to include the crossing structures in its upcoming Request for Proposal (RFP) for the Highway 427 Extension Design-Build-Finance Maintain (DBFM) undertaking. In March 2016, the MTO and Infrastructure Ontario (IO) released the RFP which included the John Lawrie – Highway 427 crossing structures.

An agreement between the City and MTO with regards to the payment of capital cost and long-term rehabilitation and maintenance costs of the John Lawrie Street – Highway 427 crossing structures was executed in February 2017.

The construction cost for the three crossing structures at John Lawrie was estimated at \$10.9 million, inclusive of a 15% contingency and a 15% allowance for engineering fees. This cost included the construction of the transitway structure. Factoring in non-

refundable HST and the administration recovery, the total capital cost equated to \$11.4 million. However, the City was informed by MTO that there were no plans for the construction of the transitway structure and payment of this structure would not be required at the time, resulting in a reduction of \$2.5 million to the overall cost estimate of \$11.4 million to \$8.9 million, all fees included.

The agreement included provisions for the payment of long-term maintenance costs to the MTO

These fees did not include long-term maintenance costs for the lifecycle of the underpass, for which the MTO was to prepare a draft policy by April 1, 2018, setting out the Ministry's position concerning the allocation of long-term maintenance and rehabilitation costs attributable to infrastructure, including grade separations such as the overpasses/underpasses, constructed by municipalities within provincial highways.

After consulting with the stakeholders and, prior to April 1, 2020, the Ministry was to finalize the Draft Policy in a form satisfactory to the Ministry in its sole discretion (the "Final Policy") ensuring that it is duly authorized, and issue a copy to the City, failing which the City shall not be responsible for the cost of long-term maintenance and rehabilitation of the Overpasses.

In March 2017, IO and MTO announced that the Highway 427 Expansion project had been awarded to the "LINK 427" Consortium

In March 2017, IO and MTO announced that the DBFM Alternative Financing & Procurement (AFP) for the Highway 427 Expansion project had been awarded to the "LINK 427" Consortium. The LINK 427 Consortium includes a team of developers, builders, designers and a contractor dedicated to maintenance.

Previous Reports/Authority

Previous reports relating to Highway 427 Extension related matters can be found at the following links:

January 28, 2015, Finance, Administration and Audit Committee (Item 1, Communication C3), Street "A" – Highway 427 Crossing (Block 59)

February 17, 2015, Finance, Administration and Audit Committee (Item 7, Report No. 5), Street "A" – Highway 427 Crossing (Block 59)

June 23, 2015, Priorities and Key Initiatives Committee (Item 1, Report No. 3), <u>Highway</u> 427 Extension Update report

June 28, 2016 Committee of the Whole (Item 16, Report No. 27), <u>Highway 427 Expansion Project Update</u>,

June 27, 2017, Committee of the Whole- Working Session (Item 2, Report 24), <u>Highway 427 Expansion Project Update</u>

Analysis and Options

As part of the work undertaken by LINK 427 since the commencement of the DBFM phase (Summer 2017), detail design drawings showing the future crossing structures and the underpass were circulated to City staff between early 2018 and late 2019 for review and feedback.

Changes to the highway bridge structures resulted in a reduction of the bridge span from 42 m, as originally planned in the Street 'A' EA to 27.6 m

In October 2018, LINK 427 advised the City staff that during design development, it had utilized some design optimizations which resulted in refinements to the preliminary design of the structures contemplated in the City of Vaughan's 2015 Environmental Study Report (ESR). LINK 427 elected to utilize an integral abutment system, instead of the semi-integral abutment system depicted on the preliminary design.

Another element which impacted the design was the requirement from Hydro One Networks Inc. (HONI) to maintain an overhead vertical clearance of 15.7 m between overhead conductors and structures. This resulted in a reduced profile of the Highway 427 underneath the HONI corridor. Since the John Lawrie Street roadway elevation had been kept consistent, and the overpass profile of the Highway 427 had been reduced, LINK 427 was required to reduce the girder depth at the superstructure. LINK 427 believed that this would have been a design change necessary in the preliminary ESR design as well.

These changes resulted in a reduction of the bridge span from 42 m, as originally planned in the Street 'A' EA to 27.6 m. These refinements still provided the required configuration of lanes, boulevards, and elevations for the proposed Street A. However, the proposed side slopes would have to be replaced by a retaining wall system. City staff required further information on the reduced bridge span, its implications on the constructability of the future roadway underpass (from a technical and financial perspective) and on the drainage system.

Following a series of meetings and discussions with the MTO, LINK 427 and Cole Engineering (Block 59 Landowners Group's representative) between late 2018 and late 2019, the City agreed with the modified design and reduced span, as it received guarantees from LINK 427 that the proposed modified design would neither result in any increased effort by the City or developers for construction, nor in any increased construction or maintenance costs (mainly life cycle costs). The 100% General

Arrangement drawings for the northbound and southbound structures submitted by LINK 427 in March 2020 are shown in Attachment 3.

The revised total construction cost for the two structures, excluding transitway structure, will be approximately \$6.8 million

In October 2020, the MTO submitted the revised cost estimates for the construction of the overpass. Based on updated estimates from the MTO, the revised total construction cost for the two structures, excluding transitway structure and including post-highway construction excavation costs, will be approximately \$6.8 million, inclusive of a 15% allowance for engineering costs, non-refundable HST and administrative fees, representing a significant reduction from the initial cost estimate of \$8.9 million.

Additionally, the MTO failed to finalize its policy regarding long-term maintenance and rehabilitation costs attributable to infrastructure, including grade separations constructed by municipalities within provincial highways, such as the John Lawrie underpass, by April of 2020. As a result, the City of Vaughan will no longer be responsible for the cost of long-term maintenance and rehabilitation of the underpass.

Financial Impact

Based on updated estimates from MTO, the total construction for the two structures, excluding transitway structure, and including excavation, will be approximately \$6.8 million, inclusive of a 15% allowance for engineering costs, 1.76% HST and 3% administrative fee, representing a significant reduction from the initial cost estimate of \$8.9 million.

In addition, the City is no longer responsible for the cost of long-term maintenance and rehabilitation of the underpass, as the MTO failed to finalize its policy regarding long-term maintenance and rehabilitation costs attributable to infrastructure, including grade separations such as the John Lawrie underpass.

Broader Regional Impacts/Considerations

York Region's Official Plan (2010) supports the implementation of mid-block collector roads as the presence of this infrastructure prioritizes the development of this area for employment uses. The York Region policy is to fund a one third share for midblock collector road crossings of 400-series highways, as these crossings ensure there is much needed permeability across freeways.

Capital budget for the John Lawrie crossing at Highway 427 is included in the 2020 Budget Ten-Year Gross Expenditures for the period from 2020 to 2023.

Conclusion

Substantial completion of the Highway 427 extension to Major Mackenzie Drive is scheduled to take place shortly, including the two crossing structures over future John

Lawrie Street in Block 59, as per the initial agreement between the City of Vaughan and the MTO signed in early 2017.

As the designs for the crossing structures were altered from the approved EA during the design-build phase of the Highway 427, cost estimates for the two structures have been updated and decreased from \$8.9 million to approximately \$6.8 million, and the City of Vaughan is no longer responsible for the cost of long-term maintenance and rehabilitation for the future underpass.

As such, the agreement executed by the City of Vaughan and the Ministry of Transportation in February 2017 shall be amended to reflect the reduced construction cost of the highway crossings.

For more information, please contact Vince Musacchio, Director of Infrastructure Planning and Corporate Asset Management, ext. 8311

Attachments

- 1. Street 'A' EA General Arrangement drawings (Northbound and Southbound)
- 2. Street 'A' EA Preferred Alignment
- 3. John Lawrie overpass General Arrangement drawings (Northbound and Southbound)

Prepared by

Mani Shahrokni, Project Manager, Transportation Planning, ext. 8163 Selma Hubjer, Manager, Transportation Planning, ext. 8674

Approved by

Nick Spensieri, Deputy City Manager,

Infrastructure Development

Reviewed by

Jim Harnum,

City Manager